
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Workshop Meeting – May 2, 2005 – 8:30 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL ......................................................................................................................ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor William MacIlvaine 
Tamela Wiseman, Vice Mayor (arrived 8:34 a.m.) Johnny Nocera 
 Clark Russell 
 John Sorey, III 
 Penny Taylor 
Also Present:  
Robert Lee, City Manager Jim Boula 
Ron Wallace, Construction Management Director Martha Dykman 
Brenda Blair, Recording Specialist Alan Ryker 
Karen Kateley, Administrative Specialist Richard Housh 
Cheryl Boutot, Network Specialist Craig Holland 
Jessica Rosenberg, Deputy City Clerk Lois Selfon 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Terry Brennen 
Mike Klein, Dockmaster Ron Jamro 
David Lykins, Community Services Director Jon Iglehart 
Victor Morales, Asst. to the City Manager Forrest Nichols 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Henry Kennedy 
Bill Kennedy Sue Smith 
Nancy Oppenheim Debra Newman 
Douglas Finlay Arlene Guckenberger 
James Siedel Other interested citizens and visitors. 
 
SET AGENDA....................................................................................................................ITEM 2 

MOTION by Nocera to SET THE AGENDA; seconded by Russell and carried 
6-0 (MacIlvaine-yes, Nocera-yes, Russell-yes, Sorey-yes, Taylor-yes, Wiseman-
absent, Barnett-yes). 

PUBLIC COMMENT........................................................................................................ITEM 3 
None. 
It was noted for the record that Vice Mayor Wiseman arrived at 8:34 a.m. 
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..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 4 
INTERVIEWS WITH APPLICANTS FOR VARIOUS BOARDS AND COMMITTEES 
8:30 a.m. Nancy Oppenheim – Police Pension Board 
8:36 a.m. Doug Finlay – Community Services Advisory Board 
8:43 a.m. Bill Kennedy – Community Services Advisory Board 
SIDEWALK MASTER PLAN .........................................................................................ITEM 6 
City Manager Robert Lee reported that both the Comprehensive Plan and Code of Ordinances 
support such a plan which also defines roadway classifications, and lists specific collector 
roadways. It also summarizes criteria used to develop a sidewalk program, along with specific 
sidewalk improvements needed along with collector roadways. The plan also includes a 
recommendation from the Planning Advisory Board (PAB) and Community Services Advisory 
Board (CSAB) to engage a consultant to assist in developing a citywide pathway plan. 
 
Construction Management Director Ron Wallace noted that much of the information provided 
had already been discussed. He then delivered the following presentation: 
 
Sidewalk Master Plan 
Approvals 
• On February 2, 2005, City Council adopted a policy to establish criteria for development of a 

Sidewalk Master Plan. 
• A joint workshop with the CSAB and PAB was held on March 9, 2005, for input and 

endorsement of the proposed plan for implementation. 
 
Proposed Plan 
• Maintain/repair existing walkways. 
• Complete links and obvious gaps in highly traveled areas. 
• Construct new walkways to complete the “Collector System”. 
• Pursue development of a Comprehensive Pathway Plan. 
 
Five-Year Program 
Neapolitan Way 
Ninth Street Gaps 

FY '06 
 

$ 80,000 
$ 20,000 

Gulf Shore Boulevard FY '07 $120,000 
Second Street FY '08 $100,000 
Third Street FY '09 $175,000 
Collectors with 
bike paths only 

FY '10 Varies 

 
Comprehensive Pathway Plan 
• As recommended by the PAB and CSAB, engage a consultant to prepare a comprehensive 

inventory as well as an origin and destination study for development of a citywide pathway 
plan. 

• Recommendations for implementation and funding are to be incorporated into the results of 
the study. 
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Funding 
• Budget request of $100,000 has been submitted for fiscal year 2006 for the improvements as 

noted. 
• An additional $100,000 has also been submitted for fiscal year 2006 to fund the proposed 

Pathway Study. 
 
Justification: 
Neapolitan Way 
Petition submitted from residents to proceed with installation; this is the only collector road in 
the northern end of the City which is void of sidewalks. Completion will connect US 41 to 
Crayton Road. 
 
Ninth Street 
Small gaps exist in an isolated area which will complete the system extending from US 41. 
 
Gulf Shore Boulevard 
High volume of pedestrians and bicyclists coupled with an existing narrow roadway justifies the 
need. Completion will connect Fifth Avenue South to the Fishing Pier. 
 
Second Street 
This will complete a network that has numerous gaps due to redevelopment. 
 
Third Street 
Extension of Collector Roadway System in Old Naples. 
 
Director Wallace explained that a determination of whether Gordon Drive will continue to be 
identified as a collector roadway will be made during the Evaluation and Appraisal Report 
(EAR) process. It is not listed in the five-year plan due to a priority on completing the connecting 
network. 
 
Public Input: (9:03 a.m.) Richard Housh, 160 Seventh Avenue South, characterized the funds 
being proposed as insufficient to make the community more accommodating to pedestrians and 
cyclists, citing a lack of both facilities and signage. He urged that City Council move forward 
immediately with a comprehensive pathway program. In response to Council Member Sorey, 
Mr. Housh recalled his experience on the Metropolitan Planning Organization’s (MPO) 
Pathways Advisory Committee, noting numerous grant opportunities in this regard and pointing 
out that both Marco Island and Everglades City had been recipients of these types of funds. 
(During his comments, Mr. Housh also confirmed that he is interested in being reappointed to the 
Community Services Advisory Board.) Debra Newman, 649 Fifth Avenue South, executive 
director of the Fifth Avenue South Association, advised that a common feature in the new 
urbanism is pedestrian connectivity among community services, particularly in light of 
redevelopment in both the 41-10 area and Grand Central Station. Craig Holland, 378 Fourth 
Avenue South, executive director of the Naples Pathway Coalition, noted the presence of 
several members of his group. He also stated that, as a lifelong resident, he is puzzled by the 
absence of sidewalks and bike paths, pointing out that adults often select a community based on 
connectivity in this regard. Lois Selfon, 71 12th Avenue South, said that it is a myth that 
installation of sidewalks on Gulf Shore Boulevard would depreciate the charm of the 
neighborhood since most of the older residences have already been replaced. She also expressed 
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concern with safety, noting that her son had previously fallen and broken his leg on Gulf Shore, 
and expressed concern with possible accidents in the future. Douglas Finlay, 3430 Gulf Shore 
Boulevard South, said his primary concern is safety, noting that in March during the peak 
tourist season, Gulf Shore Boulevard south of Fifth Avenue South experienced just under 1,000 
vehicles per hour. Since this is a collector street with only an eight-foot travel lane and no legal 
bike lane or sidewalk, there is concern for the extensive use by cyclists, trucks, and wide-frame 
grounds maintenance trailers. He also noted danger for pedestrians and cyclists at dusk from the 
individuals leaving the Fishing Pier after having viewed the sunset. In conclusion, Mr. Finlay 
urged that Council address community safety as a whole and to pursue grant funding for 
sidewalks and bike paths. 
 
Council Member Sorey then characterized the aforementioned plan as minimal and sought 
consensus from Council for the following activities: 
• Perform a comprehensive pathway study. 
• Project the amount of grant funding required to complete a collector sidewalk system in five 

years. Although there is an issue of whether Gulf Shore Boulevard should be converted to 
one-way traffic, he said that he would support an origin and destination study to determine 
whether this change is appropriate as far as Gordon Drive. He also requested that funds be in 
fiscal year 2006 rather than 2007. 

• During the Certificate of Occupancy (CO) review/approval process, consider some type of 
framework to prevent substantial landscaping installation within the right-of-way. (Mr. Sorey 
cited the following construction locations of concern: construction at 95 Tenth Avenue 
South, 670 Gulf Shore Boulevard South, and at the southwest corner of Fifth Avenue South 
and Gulf Shore Boulevard South.) 

 
Council Member Russell took the position that the plan should be fully developed prior to 
seeking grant funds to accelerate the process. Director Wallace also pointed out that until the past 
two months the City had no sidewalk policy. Obvious constraints, he said, also include City 
funding, noting that the street overlays had to be delayed in recent years due to insufficient 
funding. He then identified the following areas of progress: recent receipt of a $500,000 sidewalk 
grant; bidding of the Fleischmann Park improvements which includes a Goodlette-Frank Road 
pathway program; recent completion of Third Avenue South; and receipt of a grant for bike lanes 
on Harbour Drive. Council Member Russell also noted that, as a member of the Metropolitan 
Planning Organization (MPO), he stressed the difficulty of seeking funding from sources such as 
this if programs are not clearly articulated. 
 
Council Member Russell recommended moving forward with the proposed plan. Council 
Member Nocera recommended aggressively pursuing grant funding as well as accelerating the 
proposed plan; he also suggested budgeting funds from elsewhere into the sidewalk fund. 
Council Member MacIlvaine agreed with expediting the plan and increasing the funding; he also 
recommended moving forward with hiring a consultant before fiscal year 2006 in order to 
produce a long-range plan and more efficiently pursue grant funding. Vice Mayor Wiseman 
concurred with moving forward with the proposed plan and proceeding with the study for 
additional funding. 
 
Council Member Taylor urged that possible conversion of Gulf Shore Boulevard to one-way 
traffic be considered concurrently in order to dispense with the issue. City Manager Lee, 
however, characterized it as a separate study and suggested determining whether any of the work 
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could be done in-house, although it could be added to the scope of the master plan. Council 
Member Taylor agreed with initiating the plan, urging coordination with Collier County 
personnel, and concurred with moving it into the sidewalk account. 
 
After discussion of time frames for implementing a sidewalk program, the Council arrived at the 
consensus below. 

Consensus of Council to move forward with a study to determine whether to 
one-way Gulf Shore Boulevard (Nocera dissenting). 

 
In further discussion, Construction Management Director Wallace pointed out that study of the 
Gulf Shore Boulevard matter would not only entail considerable work, but addressing concerns 
regarding sidewalks from property owners and expected impact on surrounding streets from 
increased activity on Gulf Shore. This study will be detailed and must include outgoing routes, 
he said, and it may in fact be determined that sidewalks are less of an intrusion than converting 
the street to one-way. 
 
Council then discussed additional timing and priority issues, specifically with regard to 
sidewalks, as well as the advisability of keeping the President’s Council informed through the 
City Manager’s monthly meeting with the group. 
 
City Manager Lee suggested providing the Council with a timeline the first meeting in June in 
order to summarize that day’s discussion. He then related Council’s direction as being to move 
forward with a study to determine whether Gulf Shore Boulevard should be converted to one-
way traffic; securing a consultant and determining a timeline for the purposes of performing a 
citywide sidewalk master plan; and maintaining contact with the Presidents' Council regarding 
sidewalks. He however sought clarification concerning the sidewalk plan submitted by staff, 
noting that Council had suggested moving forward with the items listed in fiscal year 2006, and 
pointing out that the plan submitted by staff could be modified as a result of changes to a master 
plan. 
 
After receiving further comment from various Council Members, City Manager Lee confirmed 
that a timeline for the following items would be presented at the first meeting in June: fill 
Neapolitan Way and Ninth Street gaps in fiscal year 2006; include the Gulf Shore Boulevard 
study in 2006; budget additional funds to maintain/repair existing walkways in 2006; and include 
a master pathways plan in 2006. 
 
Council Member Taylor also asked whether staff is recommending changing the designation of 
the lower (southern) segment of Gordon Drive from a collector to a local street. Mr. Wallace 
explained that staff must first review the information, and City Manager Lee noted that this 
would be included in the Evaluation and Appraisal Report (EAR) which the PAB is expected to 
review prior to the Council's summer recess; he further noted that this item would be included in 
the timeline presented to Council the first meeting in June. 
 
In response to Council Member Nocera, Director Wallace also explained that the items suggested 
by Council for fiscal year 2006 (including the Gulf Shore Boulevard study) would cost 
approximately $450,000; although funding is typically derived from gas tax revenue, other 
sources must be identified if the work is to be performed in the near future. Vice Mayor 
Wiseman ascertained from City Manager Lee that while the City does not employ a designated 
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grant writer, various employees work with grants as part of their responsibilities. Mrs. Wiseman 
suggested exploring grant funding for the sidewalk master plan and encouraged anyone with 
information to provide it to the City Manager. 
 
Public Input: (9:58 a.m.) James Siedel, 514 Neapolitan Lane, speaking on behalf of the Park 
Shore Homeowner's Association, said he was encouraged by Council's inclination to move 
forward and asked whether the Neapolitan Way sidewalk project could be first on the 
construction list. Mayor Barnett confirmed that this had occurred, and City Manager Lee 
explained that the project is budgeted for fiscal year 2006 and actual construction could 
commence after October 1; he also agreed to add this to the timeline to be presented to Council 
in June. Mr. Siedel requested specifics concerning this project in order to include it in the 
Association's newsletter. 

Staff to provide timeline in June. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 5 
PRESENTATION OF "UNTOLD STORIES" HISTORY DOCUMENTARY PROJECT 
BY WGCU 
(It is noted for the record that a copy of materials provided in conjunction with this item is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office.) 
 
Terry Brennan of WGCU Public Media reported that WGCU-TV had begun focusing 
programming on the Southwest Florida community including local history. Some 15 archival 
history documentaries will include interviews with historians and with families directly linked to 
the beginnings of communities, nine of which will be produced over the next three years. To this 
end, Mr. Brennan said, WGCU has formed partnerships with local governments and school 
systems within a six-county area, Collier County government and the Collier County School 
System having already committed funds for the stories to be told about Collier County. 
 
Collier County Museum Director Ron Jamro urged City Council to support the Untold Stories 
program. To acknowledge the City Council for its recent support of the Naples Depot project, 
Mr. Jamro presented a framed period photograph of the Depot. He also reported that renovations 
at the Depot had already begun, with long-term restoration to follow. 
 
Mr. Brennan requested that the City Council contribute $4,000 each for three programs, two of 
which would specifically deal with the City of Naples, the third program being an overview and 
the first to air in August. The $12,000 was being requested in the following increments: $8,000 
in calendar year 2005 and $4,000 in calendar year 2006, Mr. Brannan said. 
 
After ascertaining that aviation history would be a topic, Council Member MacIlvaine 
recommended that Mr. Brennan contact the Naples Airport Authority due to its importance in 
local history. Council Member Taylor encouraged inclusion of City residents since taxpayer 
revenue would contribute to program funding. Mr. Brennan concurred. 
 
In further discussion, Mr. Brennan also reported that this would be part of the core history 
curriculum for all six Southwest Florida public school systems as well as available on the 
Internet, as will the interviews themselves. In conclusion, Mr. Brennan explained that WGCU is 
also offering the City of Naples and all other entities that have community television channels 
the opportunity to air the entire series of programs. 

Staff directed to place this item on a future agenda in order to take action. 
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..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 8 
DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION UPDATE ON THE MOORING 
FIELD NEXT TO CITY DOCK 
Jon Iglehart, representing the Florida Department of Environmental Protection (DEP), South 
District headquartered in Ft. Myers, confirmed that the City’s Crayton Cove mooring field had 
been installed without State authorization. However, when this was discovered the previous year, 
the City had immediately notified the DEP and vessels were immediately removed. After it had 
been ascertained that the City in fact is interested in maintaining a mooring field in that location, 
the DEP began drafting a temporary use agreement to allow the anchorage chains to remain in 
place, although authorization to use the field could take up to one year. Mr. Iglehart also said that 
the DEP is working with city staff to obtain the information necessary to the process. 
 
In response to Mayor Barnett, Mr. Iglehart explained that authorization could not be issued 
through his office in Ft. Myers; there is a possibility that the Governor's office would authorize 
emergency use of the mooring field during the hurricane season. In further response to Council 
Members, Mr. Iglehart explained that anchorage during hurricane emergencies would be 
considered as storage and not habitation; it is the management of the field that requires 
authorization, he added. 
 
Council Member Taylor then asked about applicability of the Butler Act in this instance. Mr. 
Iglehart explained that the Butler Act involves historic usage of submerged lands that would 
eliminate the need for a State lease; this would be more associated with the City Dock, he said, 
the portions of which appear to qualify. Facilities such as bathrooms however may not occupy 
the docks, although the DEP is examining whether the number of facilities at the City Dock 
could be increased. 
 
Council Member Russell said that he was only interested in the mooring field being available for 
specific storm events and asked whether this must be approved at the Cabinet level. Because the 
DEP has been instructed by the Cabinet to refer all projects with a heightened public interest, the 
City Dock application will be reviewed having been the subject of numerous letters and phone 
calls received by the DEP. The matter could be considered within the regular Tallahassee 
schedule of the Cabinet or during the "capital for a day" program which is scheduled in Ft. 
Myers in June on a date to be announced. 
 
Expressing appreciation to Mr. Iglehart for his responsiveness, Council Member Sorey received 
clarification that even allowing the mooring field to be used on a first-come basis could 
nevertheless expose the City to liability. Council Member Sorey then asked how the field had 
existed over time without being detected, and about the fines associated with unauthorized 
installation. Mr. Iglehart explained that since his office had not received responses to questions 
regarding a 1998 City application, the request was denied without prejudice. The same result had 
occurred with a second application received that same year; sometime afterward, the mooring 
field was installed, he said, and DEP did not discover the installation until 2004 when issues 
arose concerning the City Dock. 
 
Stressing the advantages of a mooring field, particularly in light of the fact that bottom 
conditions make traditional anchoring difficult, Mr. Iglehart said approval is an onerous process 
which includes written notification to interests within 500 feet and the requirement for a formal 
lease based on the square footage used, with multipliers based on whether it is open to the public. 
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If the expenses associated with the mooring field equal the revenue, no fee is assessed against the 
municipality. It would be necessary to match mooring field expenses with income reports in 
order to determine whether any additional penalties are due, although Mr. Iglehart confirmed that 
this had not been requested pending receipt of the City’s mooring field. Mr. Iglehart then 
clarified for Council Member Sorey that Naples is the first municipality to have installed a 
mooring field without State permission. In response to Council Member Taylor, Mr. Iglehart 
noted that the application had not yet been received, and that he did not have the information 
concerning how the DEP discovered the presence of the mooring field. 
 
Public Input: (10:29 a.m.) Forrest Nichols, 1301 Seventh Street South, indicated that 
everyone in his condominium association favors the mooring field and enjoys the view of the 
vessels traversing the Bay. 
 
City Manager Lee confirmed for Vice Mayor Wiseman that he had spoken with Mr. Iglehart the 
previous Friday regarding a resident’s questions she had forwarded. 
 
In response to Council Member Taylor, Mr. Iglehart concurred that any City-conducted survey 
of residents within 500 feet of the mooring field could be combined with DEP's documentation 
and would further the process. He also clarified for Council Member Nocera that, following 
consultation with the State land staff in Tallahassee, it had been determined that the City should 
go through the permitting process which would facilitate bringing all interested parties together, 
as opposed to a more protracted enforcement process. 
 
In further discussion, Mr. Iglehart indicated that the DEP would concur with the City seeking a 
directive from the Governor to issue an emergency order to accommodate the 2005 hurricane 
season. 
 
Jim Boula, 702 Broad Avenue South, urged that City Council both approach the Cabinet and 
direct City staff to immediately submit a mooring field application, even for a portion of the 
anchorage. He then related how a vessel had recently dragged its anchor from Crayton Cove to 
the area off the yacht club. 
 
City Manager Lee assured Council of cooperation between City staff and the DEP and confirmed 
that the application process had begun, but that staff is awaiting survey information. Mr. Iglehart 
said the relationship with City Staff has been very positive. 
 
While acknowledging that a City survey of residents within 500 feet of the mooring field on 
behalf of the DEP would facilitate the process, Mr. Iglehart said that the issue of past financial 
records must be resolved in order to demonstrate to the Governor and Cabinet that past issues 
had been resolved; he urged that this issue be resolved if the intent is to speak to the Governor 
and Cabinet in June. Mayor Barnett thanked Mr. Iglehart for working with the City, and assured 
him that the City staff would continue to work with the DEP to resolve these issues. Mr. Iglehart 
thanked City Council, noting that Council Members could contact him at any time. 

Staff to continue to work with Department of Environmental Protection 
representative Jon Iglehart. 

Recess: 10:41 a.m. – 10:50 a.m. It is noted for the record that the same members were 
present when the meeting reconvened. 
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Additional discussion then occurred regarding the issue of legal representation in the matter of 
obtaining DEP permissions noted under the prior agenda item. City Attorney Pritt noted that a 
partner in the Roetzel & Andress Tallahassee office had served as general counsel for the DEP 
and is therefore conversant with the application process and had already provided information to 
the City staff, which he said, is capable of completing the application without assistance. 
 
In response to various Council Members, City Manager Lee indicated that he had discussed with 
the DEP whether there are alternatives to paying fines and that he had been working closely with 
the City Attorney's Office and that the mooring field accounting matter must be resolved prior to 
meeting with the Governor and Cabinet in June. He agreed to update Council at the May 4 
Regular Meeting. Council Member Russell said he had confidence in staff and the City Attorney 
and that additional resources would be employed if necessary. 
 
City Attorney Pritt indicated that while the mooring field application must be completed and 
pending by June, the City may also inquire of the Governor whether there is a resolution to the 
problem. Council concurred with the Mayor drafting a letter to the Governor to make the 
aforementioned inquiry. 
DISCUSSION OF ELECTION ISSUES (continued from 4/20/05) ................................ITEM 7 
City Attorney Robert Pritt reported that he had met with Jennifer Edwards, Supervisor of 
Elections, and Tara Norman, City Clerk, to discuss various issues subsequently summarized and 
discussed in Supervisor Edwards’ correspondence dated March 22, 2005 (Attachment 1). He also 
noted a legal opinion he had issued to reveal the thought process of the analysis for each of the 
issues raised (Attachment 2). Issues to be addressed are to amend the City’s candidate qualifying 
period; whether to change the date when Mayors and Council Members take office after the 
election, and whether Council wishes to amend early voting requirements in the City, including 
opting out of the process. 
 
He further explained that due to current tabulation equipment requirements the Supervisor of 
Elections cannot guarantee that results will be final by noon the following day when successful 
candidates are to be sworn in. Mr. Pritt also noted that the current qualifying period is 
insufficient to accommodate an additional qualifying period should a special election be needed 
(as was the case in 2004). The qualifying period and election date can in fact be amended, 
notwithstanding that, a different qualifying period resides in the Charter since this is specifically 
allowed by State Statute, he said. The question is however whether the Council has the authority 
to change the swearing-in requirement without undertaking a Charter amendment by referendum. 
 
Mayor Barnett asked whether, instead of amending the Charter, the post-election Council 
meeting day could be moved to the Friday following the election. City Clerk Tara Norman 
however noted that the issue becomes whether terms expire and whether this would therefore 
extend terms. She also noted that new software is being implemented to better provide for 
recounts on seats that are determined on a vote-for-three basis; however, this would not solve the 
problem of the current swearing-in requirement. 
 
Mr. Pritt recommended requesting an Attorney General opinion, in part, because the Attorney 
General has already opined that a Council cannot use the statutory provision giving Council the 
authority over qualifying periods and election dates to enlarge terms even though this change 
could be implemented by ordinance. 
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Mr. Pritt further recommended seeking an Attorney General's opinion on any of the various other 
issues pertaining to the election in order to ensure compliance. He further recommended against 
seeking an amendment to the Charter unless absolutely necessary. 
 
Vice Mayor Wiseman concurred, with the exception of filling vacancies during terms of office. 
She said she felt that Council should not conduct special elections unless absolutely necessary, 
and that she favored amending the Charter to the process utilized by Collier County, which 
allows the Governor to make an appointment, particularly since voters will consider changing the 
mayoral term on the upcoming ballot. Mr. Pritt said while he felt that the Governor could in fact 
appoint a City Council Member, this is the requirement relative to counties and for other types of 
officers because they do not have the benefit of the same home rule provision afforded to cities, 
which allows them to conduct elections at different times and in a different manner. 
 
In response to Council Member Russell concerning the possibility of a 120-day candidate-
qualifying period, City Clerk Norman noted that this would be desirable since the current end of 
qualifying occurs within days of Christmas making it difficult to accomplish the steps necessary 
for the Supervisor of Elections to prepare voting equipment. She said she had also heard from 
various groups over the years that the campaign period then does not allow sufficient time for 
them to invite candidates to be heard prior to the election. 
 
Mr. Pritt said that it would most likely be possible to open qualifying for all potential openings, 
including one created by resignation, and as long as the qualifying period is extended, someone 
who has already qualified for the regular election could opt to qualify for a special election 
instead, and a special election could be conducted at the same time as the regular. Mrs. Norman 
noted that candidates changing from one office to another are covered under state law. 
 
City Clerk Norman then explained that if the City does not opt out of early voting, the state will 
require a 15-day schedule, which she said she believed was excessive in this case. Some cities, 
she noted, have opted out and have set their own early voting periods by resolution annually, 
although it is advisable to regularize the process for the benefit of the public. Mrs. Norman 
recommended this course of action, noting that other issues concerning the election are also 
required to be addressed by resolution prior to each election. Council recommended that Mrs. 
Norman provide Council with an appropriate timeframe for early voting. 

Consensus of Council to opt out of the state's early voting process and Council 
to determine what is feasible. 

 
Public Input: (11:24 a.m.) Henry Kennedy, Tarpon Road, expressed opposition to early 
voting, saying that he had been told he could not cast another vote if a candidate for whom he 
had voted was no longer in the race. He also expressed concern with having the Governor 
appoint a Council Member, instead recommending that the candidate receiving the next highest 
number of votes be considered. 
 
Mr. Pritt reiterated items to be considered: language to change the Charter concerning the 
vacancy in office provision, and by ordinance any other changes desired, including the opt out of 
early voting provision. In response to Council Member Taylor, Mr. Pritt confirmed that the Code 
of Ordinances is currently undergoing review, which will be provided to Council following the 
summer recess. He explained that the vacancy in office section of the Code is separate from the 
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canvassing section, and that he would be willing to draft an ordinance dealing with the areas that 
can be addressed by City Council. 
 
Council Member MacIlvaine concurred with Mr. Kennedy’s suggestion to consider the candidate 
receiving the next highest number of votes to fill a vacancy; however, Vice Mayor Wiseman 
cautioned that it would be unknown whether that individual would be available or even willing 
to serve, especially if that candidate had received a very low number of votes. Council Member 
Taylor said she would not support automatic selection of an individual receiving the next highest 
number of votes; she also noted that Council must determine whether it wished state-level 
politics to influence local offices if the Governor were to fill a Council vacancy. Council 
Member Sorey concurred. 
 
City Clerk Norman confirmed for Mayor Barnett that Council had in fact previously appointed a 
member to fill a council seat as well as a Mayor. Vice Mayor Wiseman suggested that if a 
vacancy is within one year of an election it was acceptable for Council to fill it, however, if it 
was for a full two years, then Council should retain the special election provision. City Attorney 
Pritt however pointed out that maintaining local control over filling a vacancy could result in a 
three-to-three deadlock, noting that the Town of Ft. Myers had been deadlocked for several 
months on such an issue. 

Consensus of Council to appoint someone to fill a vacancy on Council if it is for 
less than one year. 

In further discussion of induction into office, Mrs. Norman noted that should results of an 
election not be final, there would most likely still be sufficient Council Members to affect a 
quorum. Miss Taylor also noted that the Supervisor of Elections has stated that software is being 
developed and recommended placing the onus on that process. 
 
City Attorney Pritt said he would draft language for ordinances if necessary and obtain an 
opinion from the Attorney General, particularly since it relates to the Charter and since on two 
separate cases within the area the position taken by the local government had turned out to be 
inconsistent with the position taken by the courts. Anything that can be solidified before the 
election season would be prudent, he added. 

Consensus of Council for the City Attorney to pursue an Attorney General’s 
Opinion and/or provide draft ordinances to City Council on election issues. 

..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 9 
REQUEST TO HOLD ATTORNEY/CLIENT SESSION RE: ALLEN WALBURN V. 
CITY OF NAPLES, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, MIDDLE DISTRICT OF FLORIDA, CASE 
NO. 2:04-CV-00194-VMC-DNF 
City Attorney Robert Pritt requested that, pursuant to Section 286.011(8)(a), Florida Statutes, the 
City Council conduct an executive or closed (attorney/client) session at 10:15 a.m. during the 
Regular Meeting of May 4, 2005, to discuss settlement negotiations and strategy related to 
litigation expenditures in reference to Allen Walburn v. City of Naples, U.S. District Court, Middle 
District of Florida, Case No. 2:04-CV-00194-VMC-DNF. The following persons will be present 
for the executive session: Mayor Bill Barnett; Vice Mayor Tamela Wiseman; Council Members 
Clark Russell, Penny Taylor, John Nocera, John Sorey, and William MacIlvaine; City Manager 
Robert Lee; City Attorney Robert Pritt; Attorney Clay Crevasse of Roetzel & Andress; and Pam 
Arsenault of AAF Reporting or other certified court reporter. The estimated duration for the 
attorney/client session is 15 minutes. 

Consensus to conduct at 10:15 a.m. during 5/4/05 Regular Meeting. 
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BRIEFING BY CITY MANAGER ................................................................................ITEM 10 
City Manager Robert Lee submitted his written report (A copy of this and related material is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office.) He stated City staff had been 
working with Collier County and traffic consultants Kimley-Horn on the traffic calming study 
concerning the Waterside Shops expansion. City homeowner associations had also been meeting 
with staff, and staff would make a presentation at a future Council workshop, noting that Council 
had expressed concern regarding this expansion; he also pointed out that Vice Mayor Wiseman 
had assisted in securing funds from the contractor relative to this effort. Council Member 
MacIlvaine pointed out that in the tables included in the meeting materials relative to that portion 
of the road from Seagate Drive south to Neapolitan Way, there appears to be a major increase 
between 2005 and 2010, and not the 2% shown. 
REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 5/4/05 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA ...............ITEM 11 
Item 8-g (six-laning Goodlette-Frank Road) It was noted that the cost will be reduced and a new 
resolution submitted. Item 11 (George Washington Carver Apartments leases) The petitioner 
requested a continuance to the 5/18/05 Regular Meeting. Item 8-f (live entertainment permit 
renewal for Comfort Inn & Marina) Council Member Taylor requested that it be removed for 
separate discussion. Item 9 (live entertainment permit renewal for Café Orleans) Council 
Member Russell requested submission of the noise impact study stipulated during a previous 
hearing in order to consider additional hours, and Council Member Taylor requested clarification 
from the petitioner concerning name changes. 
CORRESPONDENCE/COMMUNICATION ..............................................................ITEM 12 
Mayor Barnett noted a memo from Deputy City Clerk Jessica Rosenberg to the effect that 
Richard Housh had been absent from the Community Services Advisory Board in February, 
August, October, and December, 2004, and March 2005, and that he had not responded to the 
Clerk's Office correspondence and telephone messages to determine his interest in 
reappointment. (Mr. Housh had indicated earlier in this meeting that he however wished to be 
considered.) 
 
Mayor Barnett then noted several letters to the Naples Daily News concerning vehicles parked in 
a lot behind Bistro 821 on Fifth Avenue South being towed, and that on Saturday evening he had 
observed vehicles parked in a teller lane where the ATM machine is located. While that lot is 
open to the public at 3:00 p.m. daily, the ATM lane must remain open. He indicated that the 
towing charge is $301 payable in cash only, and individuals seeking a response had been treated 
rudely. It was also noted vehicles are being towed from the Bank of America lot located at 
Eighth Street South/Fifth Avenue South, and suggested that the City Manager or Community 
Redevelopment Agency Manager address the associated issues of rudeness to individuals that 
had their vehicles towed and fines. Mayor Barnett then noted that there had also been comments 
concerning a Lowdermilk Park concession stand employee. City Manager Lee explained that he 
received notification from the stand operator that the concession employee in question is no 
longer working at Lowdermilk, noting that staff could monitor the situation. 
 
Council Member Taylor asked whether the City Manager had obtained any information 
concerning intensification of activity on the Florida Power & Light (FPL) substation site 
between Tenth Street and Goodlette-Frank Road. City Manager Lee explained that he had not yet 
received the information sought. Miss Taylor then explained that FPL Regional Manager Grover 
Whidden indicated that FPL intended to relocate its equipment from the north end of the City to 
the aforementioned site, and that the City Manager had already been contacted to determine if 
the City is willing to purchase the property. However, she noted, the zoning has changed from 
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“I” Industrial to "D" Downtown and the City Clerk had been unable to locate a Planned 
Development (PD) for the property, pending further research by the Planning Department. City 
Manager Lee stated that he had cautioned Mr. Whidden to ascertain zoning requirements before 
FPL makes any commitments, noting that it was his understanding that the closing on a property 
transaction is sometime in May. Miss Taylor noted that the issue is one of appropriateness and 
that FPL is moving forward without coming before City Council. Mayor Barnett noted that they 
must follow City Code. 
 
In response to Council Member Sorey, City Manager Lee explained that the most recent 
information he received concerning the stop work order at Lido Bay Marina is that the contractor 
had been receptive and is in the process of drafting a plan to mitigate the situation concerning the 
mangroves. Staff is working with the project in order to obtain an acceptable resolution although 
it is yet unknown what DEP's (Department of Environmental Protection) response has been. Mr. 
Sorey requested an update at that week’s regular meeting concerning the stop-work order. 
ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................ 
11:53 a.m. 
 
 
 
       ___________________________________ 
       Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Brenda A. Blair, Recording Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  6/1/05 
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